
Public services that can be improved.
This is my latest Conservative Home article:
When I go shopping I do not set out to maximise what I spend. If I tell
friends and family I do not report that I have bought £70 of goods only to
face a barrage of complaints that I had not spent £80 instead. I go to the
shops with a list of things I need. I compare prices and qualities . I might
tell them what I have bought. I might only mention what I paid if I had found
some bargains or been given a good offer.
Nor when I go to the shops do I need to ask how much the shop has spent on
providing its service, in order to go to the one that has spent the most. I
go to the shops that combine a good environment, friendly and prompt service
and value for money goods. I would not regard it as a defence for poor
service or shoddy products if the shop told me they had nonetheless spent a
lot on delivering this. Nor would I take pity if they told me the experience
was rubbish because their owner had left them short of cash to spend on staff
and stock.
So why then when daily I listen to the government and Opposition hammering at
each other over important public services, do they spend most of their time
talking about costs? The NHS must be great says the government, because we
have just spent £20bn more on it. That is not enough thunders the Opposition.
It would be perfect if we just spent a bit more. Ministers rarely give us any
detail over where all the extra money is going, and the Opposition rarely
tell us what extra items or staff they would want to hire. It is unusual to
hear a normal debate about the quality and range of service, its
availability, and how these could in detail be improved. Money is national
and political. Service provision is local and outside politics. The detail of
why a service is poor is apparently too difficult or too embarrassing for
politicians to discuss.
The government should change this pointless debate. They should tell us what
improvements to service and what increase in service they are going to buy,
and tell us how they will seek to achieve better value for money. They may
need to incentivise public sector staff to align their interests with the
consumer interest. Ministers may need to change the odd Chief Executive of
whom the public sector has so many to ensure better performance. Senior
managers should report openly their successes and failures and encourage
grown up understanding of what needs doing to improve. As we approach a
debate on strengthening our nation’s defences we should not debate how much
money we should spend. We should debate what extra capabilities we need and
then set about providing them to the right quality for an affordable price.
The danger is monopoly provision gives too much power to the professional
providers and not enough to the consumers. We have a monopoly nationalised
road network. The users pay many times its cost through special taxes on
owning and using a road vehicle . Highways England and many Council Highways
departments seem to delight in closing roads or parts of roads as often as
possible. They allow utility companies access to dig them up and put in
cables and pipes in ways guaranteed to create many future needs to close the
highway and dig it up again. Why not place these networks in reinforced
conduits for ease of access and why not put more of them away from the centre
of a main road? They often keep parts of the roads closed at evenings and

http://www.government-world.com/public-services-that-can-be-improved/


week-ends when no-one is working on the closed portions. There is no sense
that the user taxpayers have any right to expect the road to be more freely
available more often. Many Councils regularly change the signs, paintings,
lanes, junctions and crossings in ways which make the life of the car
commuter or business van driver ever more difficult
Last week I went to speak in far away city by train. The fairly new rains
were a lot less comfortable than the old ones they replaced. There was no hot
meal service even though I was travelling at meal times. The computer system
telling you where your seat was did not work. Overall it was a bad and
expensive service. Train services are now hugely subsidised so they should
think more about how to make themselves more attractive to the users. The
collapse of office working post covid is in part a large revolt of the
commuter against train services they regard as both bad in quality and too
dear. Too many commuters have been let down by cancelled and delayed trains,
by a shortage of seats and by season tickets going through the roof. The
wrong kind of snow, leaves on the line and the late running of the train
ahead pall as reasons for delayed arrivals.
Public services like health and education that are free at the point of use
have plenty of demand which they struggle to meet. Public services like
trains and buses with user charges struggle to fill their seats. The public
sector is reluctant to close services and facilities that lack users and
finds it difficult to keep up with demand where free offers help make a
service very popular. Recent years have brought a passion to take the
management of many of these services out of politics by delegating the use
and control of resources and the recruitment and training of staff to expert
managers. Labour and Conservative Ministers favoured this, thinking it meant
they would not be to blame when things went wrong. Instead the Minister is
still blamed for every failing, whilst the management usually escapes
criticism and may even keep their well paid jobs despite some disaster.
Parliament concentrates on playing party politics, where the Opposition
blames every management failing on too little money, and the government
claims they had enough all along. No wonder the services often cost a lot and
do not deliver the quality and range we want. We want an NHS free at the
point of use and free places for all needing them in schools. We need better
ways to debate successes and failures, with more attention on how the money
is spent. Ministers who provide the cash need more control over how it is
spent all the time they are held responsible.

What should the March statement on the
economy say?

The government is pleased to report that growth has been considerably
stronger this year than the Treasury forecasts. Employment has grown well and
unemployment is low. Tax revenues are well up, and the budget deficit was
£50bn lower at the half year than forecast, and has beaten forecast a bit
more since. The one piece of bad news is inflation is also well above the
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Bank of England’s 2% target, with prices surging further on the supply
disruptions caused by the Russian war.

Looking forward the danger is higher prices coupled with the planned tax
rises will cut real incomes too sharply, leading to a fall in effective
demand and a slowing of the economy. Far from making it easier to get the
deficit down more, this will get in the way of progress in reducing the
amount of new borrowing by slowing tax revenues. The government therefore
proposes to reverse the impact of the  tax rises. It will cancel the National
Insurance hike. It will remove VAT from domestic fuel and from green products
that help people cut their energy bills. It will make a modest reduction in
petrol and diesel duty. As costed by the Treasury this will cost £20bn of
revenue forgone, under half the amount of the financial improvement so far
this financial year. In practice there will be more revenues from more jobs
and more activity as these policies limit the damage to growth and output
that will otherwise occur.

The government will adopt and reinforce the Bank’s 2% inflation target as its
own and will take actions to help expand UK domestic capacity in shortage
areas where price pressures are most evident. The Bank created too much money
for too long last year which helped fuel the inflation. They have now stopped
this which will gradually assist in the process of getting inflation back
down to more realistic levels. Inflation of 6-8% is corrosive and unhelpful
to economic activity and prosperity. The UK needs to tackle more of its
bottlenecks and understand the years of relying on cheap imports will no
longer always be possible, as we see in the case of energy and Russian goods.

My interventions in the Opposition Day
debate on the cost of living

I read that last the U.K. government is encouraging more domestic oil and gas
from the North Sea to ease the  squeeze, cut CO 2 in gas use and generate a
lot more tax revenue. As the exchanges beneath reveal it is still hard work
getting Opposition MPs to want us to produce our own with all the obvious
benefits that brings. Why do so many MPs want to stop th3 U.K. prospering?

Rt Hon Sir John Redwood MP (Wokingham) (Con): Most of my constituents still
have gas boilers. Renewables will work one day, but the immediate crisis is
that we are short of gas. Do we have our own or do we have foreign gas? If we
have our own, we get tax revenue.

Stephen Flynn: Shadow SNP Spokesperson (Business, Energy and Industrial
Strategy): It is interesting to hear that we are short of gas when I
regularly hear the opposite from the Minister for Energy, Clean Growth
and Climate Change. That is the important point: Government Members can try
to disagree with their own Government on these matters, but in real terms we
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are self-sufficient. Scotland is self-sufficient when it comes to oil and
gas, but we can and must go so much further on renewables. If the right hon.
Gentleman wants to hang around, he will hear me speak about that in due
course.

…

Rt Hon Sir John Redwood MP (Wokingham) (Con): Would the spokesman and his
party now agree that we need to get a lot more gas and oil out of the North
sea, which would generate tax revenue that the Treasury could use to ease the
squeeze, instead of paying huge sums of money to Qatar and Russia for
liquefied natural gas?

Stephen Flynn: Shadow SNP Spokesperson (Business, Energy and Industrial
Strategy):

The right hon. Gentleman makes an interesting point. Of course, he will be
cognisant of the fact that when the oil and gas comes out of the ground it
goes into the hands of multinational countries. Do we want to be in a
situation in which that gas benefits us here, rather than those abroad?
Absolutely. Should we be importing from Russia? Absolutely not, and the
Government have been right to take action on that. Nevertheless, what I want
to see from his Government, which he should want too, is a turbocharging of
investment in renewables. When are they going to come forward with their
energy security strategy? I have heard talk about it in the paper, but there
has been no clarity whatsoever. I shall come back to that later in my speech.

…

Rt Hon Sir John Redwood MP (Wokingham) (Con): Over the last year, the economy
has grown a lot faster because the Treasury did not hike tax rates but
instead went for growth. That was a great policy, so why reverse it? Is there
not a danger that these tax rises and massive increases in energy prices will
slow the economy down too much? If that happens, the Government will have a
revenue problem.

Helen Whately, the Exchequer Secretary: If my right hon. Friend will give me
a little time, I will come on to the importance of growth to our economy,
which is the right answer for the longer term in ensuring that we improve
people’s standard of living.

Pressures on household finances are not generally the consequence of one
single price rise; they are typically affected by an amalgam of different
factors. Remedying the pressure on households therefore requires taking
action on a range of fronts, not just on energy bills. Again and again, that
is what this Government have done and are doing. We are acting in dozens of
ways to support working families. For instance, over the winter, the £500
million household support fund has helped vulnerable households with the cost
of essentials such as food, clothing and utilities. Local authorities in
England have allocated the lion’s share of that funding to ensuring that it
reached those who needed it most, with 50% ring-fenced for households with



children. Additional funding was allocated to the devolved Administrations,
including the Scottish Government, in the usual way.

We have also reduced the universal credit taper rate and increased universal
credit work allowances by £500 to ensure that work pays. This is essentially
a £2 billion tax cut for the lowest paid in society. It is helping around 2
million households to keep an average of an extra £1,000 per annum in their
pocket. Next month, the national living wage is increasing by 6.6% to £9.50
an hour, again benefiting more than 2 million workers and meaning an increase
of over £1,000 in the annual earnings of a full-time worker on the national
living wage. And we are committed to going further, so the national living
wage will reach two thirds of median earnings for those over 21 by 2024,
provided that economic conditions allow. We have supported working families
in other ways too: doubling free childcare for eligible parents, which is
worth around £5,000 per child every year, and introducing tax-free childcare,
which will provide working parents with 20% support on childcare costs up to
£10,000.

The government is a poor shopper

When I go shopping I do not rejoice if I end up spending £75 instead of £60.
I concentrate on what I need and aim to buy it at the best prices. If I tell
friends and family about what I have bought I do not tell them how much I
spent but talk about the great things I purchased  and how they can make life
better. The only time I might mention cost is where I thought I had found a
bargain.

The government does  not talk like this. In all the announcements they make
about their shopping habits they tell us  how much they spent or plan to
spend. The opposition always demands they spend more and regularly condemns
them for “Tory meanness” as if it was Ministers’ own money and on the
assumption that more is always better. No Minister ever comes to tell us they
got a good deal on price or have taken advantage of special offers. Public
procurement systems often conspire to ensure over specification. Over caution
in purchasing can lead to too few bidders or to expensive contracts. The
contracts themselves often leave plenty of scope for the suppliers to revisit
the price, facilitated by government changing its mind mid contract over what
it wants.

It would help control spending and improve  value and quality if Ministers
insisted on talking about needs and about how you best buy the things the
state requires. Bragging about large sums of money invites the Opposition to
outbid with imaginary money. Instead of proper consideration of what to buy
and how much to pay the debate usually  bandies figures across the Despatch
Box with an Opposition who still think there is a magic money tree or think a
small number of very rich people who already pay a lot of tax will stay if we
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make them pay even more.

There are plenty of Conservative MPs who think we need to spend more on
Defence. They may well be right. Before that is agreed we need to complete
two exercises. The first is to decide what additional defence capabilities we
need. The second is to root out some waste and bad spending habits with the
current budget. Then we can see what top up is needed. We will not be better
defended by spending £10bn more. We will be if we concentrate on what we need
and acquiring by shopping well.

Inflation

The Bank of England did a great job with the Treasury in creating plenty of
money and offering substantial stimulus to the economy to offset the worst
effects of the anti virus policies introduced in March 2020.  It was right to
continue those into 2021, but it failed to rein them in as the recovery
accelerated last year. It has been driving whilst looking in the rear view
mirror. A year ago they did not see the big inflation coming even  though
their extra loose monetary policies in the second half of 2021 were bound to
fuel it. Now they can see the inflation in full flood they wish to do
something about it. We have   had the third interest rate rise in quick
succession.

The policies we followed in the EU of encouraging us to sacrifice national
capacity in a wide range of areas from energy, through energy consuming
industry to food and fishing on the grounds we could buy all that from the
continent has left us very vulnerable to the supply chain and trade
disruptions world politics is creating. Instead of having our own lower
domestic gas price like the USA by producing enough of our own we are hitched
to ultra high spot European gas prices. Instead of having enough of our own
aluminium, steel, ceramics, glass and the rest we need to import ever dearer
product at high marginal prices. Instead of growing most of our own temperate
and glasshouse food we are over dependent on what can become stretched supply
chains with rising prices.

The Bank of England needs to be careful in its new found ardour to control
inflation. The big impact of rising domestic heating bills, fuel bills at the
pumps, food costs in the supermarkets and rising mortgage rates is going to
take a lot of spending power out of the economy. It looks likely as if the
Treasury will make the hit worse with its tax rises. The Bank should pause to
see what impact the cruelties of April have on growth and activity as many
people struggle with their bills. The Bank needs to keep an eye looking ahead
out of the windscreen at what comes next as well as checking the rear view
mirror. They cannot stop the current inflation they helped create with too 
much money and credit. They need to worry about the balance between growth
and price rises going forward where there are  now big  headwinds against
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growth.


